The Honorable Joe McDermott
December 14, 2017
Page 3












December 14, 2017


The Honorable Joe McDermott
Chair, King County Council
Room 1200
C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember McDermott:

I am pleased to transmit to you the Bicycle Network Planning Report and a motion approving the report in accordance with Ordinance 18427, which adopted the 2016 King County Comprehensive Plan.  This report is the response from the Department of Transportation to action 11, adopted in Chapter 12 of the Plan, which reads: 

Action 11: Bicycle Network Planning Report. The Puget Sound Regional Council has identified a regional bicycle network, for both the existing network and the associated gaps and needs, in its Active Transportation Plan, which is an element of Transportation 2040. King County also identifies local bicycle network needs throughout its planning, such as in the Transportation Needs Report and the Regional Trail Needs Report. This Workplan item directs the King County Department of Transportation, in coordination with the Department of Natural Resources and Parks and the Department of Permitting and Environmental Review, to evaluate and report on how to enhance the bicycle network within unincorporated King County and address identified regional and local bicycle infrastructure needs (such as standards for bicycle lanes, tracks and trails; plans and financing for capital improvements; bicycle racks and parking; air filling stations; etc). This report will include:
a. Evaluation of existing King County planning efforts and possible areas for improvement, such as addressing bicycle facility provisions in: 
· roadway designs and standards, including lighting standards,
· plat approvals,
· commercial developments,
· parks & trails planning, and
· transit planning and access to transit.

b. Evaluation of bicycle and/or active transportation plan elements of other jurisdictions, including the City of Seattle, for opportunities to connect to King County planning and active transportation facilities.
[bookmark: _GoBack]c. Working with stakeholders for identification of needs and areas for possible improvements.
· Timeline: The Bicycle Network Planning Report and a motion approving the report shall be transmitted to the Council for consideration by December 31, 2017.
· Outcomes: The Executive shall file with the Council for review and potential approval the Bicycle Network Planning Report and a motion adopting the Report.
· Lead: Department of Transportation.

In 2017, the Department of Transportation convened an interdepartmental team to research and prepare the Bicycle Network Planning Report. The team included representatives from the Department of Natural Resources and Parks, Parks Division; the Department of Public Health–Seattle and King County; the Department of Permitting and Environmental Review; and the Department of Transportation, Metro Transit, Road Services, and Marine divisions. 

The report was informed by a review of existing plans, policies, programs, facilities, and services, and outreach to stakeholders such as the Puget Sound Regional Council, Cascade Bicycle Club, and Mountains to Sound Greenway Trust. 

Bicycling is an energy efficient, healthy, and low impact mode of transportation. It is popular throughout King County, where cyclists of all ages use urban streets, bike lanes, regional trails, rural roads, Metro buses, and water taxis to facilitate bicycling for transportation and recreation. While cities and urban areas provide a significant proportion of the formalized bike routes in the region, bicycling in rural areas of the County primarily takes place on regional trails and shared use roadways.

King County encourages cycling through a variety of programs and initiatives, which support connections between transportation modes, equitable access to parks and open spaces, and improved public health. The County departments represented on this report’s interdepartmental project team directly contribute to planning, constructing and maintaining bicycle facilities in urban and rural portions of the County, or have programs that support bicycling. This report summarizes each department’s approach to providing bicycle-specific project and program activities, and outlines the significant array of services and facilities the County provides to support bicycling.

The report also identifies opportunities to enhance the County’s system of bicycle facilities and programs. Some opportunities are specific to individual County agencies while others reflect the potential for broader interdepartmental collaboration. For example, the Parks and Roads divisions will work together in 2018 to identify enhancement opportunities where it may be feasible for unincorporated roads to support the regional trail system. Another interdepartmental opportunity involves seeking to advance King County’s equity and social justice goals through identifying obstacles to bicycling and potential bicycle-related investments in traditionally underserved communities. County agencies will also continue to explore new opportunities for collaboration with cities, in support of improved intermodal connections that support bicycling and other transportation modes. Many more opportunities are detailed throughout the report.

The attached motion and Bicycle Network Planning Report furthers the King County Strategic Plan mission and goals by identifying current and potential opportunities to support healthy and safe communities, particularly towards the objective of increasing integration between transportation modes and service providers. The motion and report also help to advance goals and priority actions in the county’s Strategic Climate Action Plan (SCAP).  An interconnected network of regional trails offers an alternative to driving, helping reduce the number of vehicles on roadways and reducing transportation-related greenhouse gas emissions.  The SCAP sets a target of constructing 15 miles of additional regional trails by 2020, and increasing pedestrian and bike connectivity to park and ride stations.   

It is estimated that this report and the associated research, analysis, and collaboration, cost approximately $80,000. The estimated printing cost is negligible.

Thank you for your consideration of the Bicycle Network Planning Report. If you have any questions, please feel free to contact Lauren Smith, Director of Regional Planning, at 
206-263-9606.

Sincerely,



Dow Constantine
King County Executive
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